                                                              Chelsea, Massachusetts, March 18, 2013

A Regular meeting of the Chelsea City Council was held. The meeting was held at the Chelsea City Hall located at 500 Broadway, Chelsea, Massachusetts. The following Councilors were in attendance: Councilors Recupero, Robinson, Cortell, Cunningham, Hatleberg, Perlatonda, Frank, Cataldo, Barton, Murphy, and Brown. Council President Cortell presided over the meeting. The meeting opened at 7:00 P.M.
Memoriums and celebratory resolutions:

The following Resolution was introduced by Councillor Brown and all members of the Chelsea City Council. A motion from Councillor Brown to adopt under suspension was adopted. .

Resolution recognizing Officer Michael Morabito for his twenty-eight years of dedicated service to the residents of Chelsea as a member of the Chelsea Police Department
Whereas,
Officer Michael Morabito, like many he has heroically protected, is an immigrant to this country, having been born in Italy in 1948, and

Whereas,
Officer Morabito resided for a majority of his life in the city of Chelsea, including with his wife Joanne and their three children, and 
Whereas,
Officer Morabito began his career in law enforcement serving the public as an Auxiliary Chelsea Police Officer in 1968, eventually attaining the rank of Sergeant, which was a direct result of his quality of service and his leadership in the Auxiliary Department, and

Whereas,
Officer Morabito subsequently started his twenty-eight year career as a sworn member of the Chelsea Police Department on September 30, 1985, and, with that swearing, he continued and expanded upon an admirable and appreciated record of service, and
Whereas,
During his estimable career, Officer Morabito has received several commendations for exemplary police service and bravery from the law enforcement community and from those who have benefitted the most from his loyalty and bravery: the residents and businesspersons of Chelsea, now be it 
Resolved,
that the Chelsea City Council, on behalf of City Manager Jay Ash and the residents and businesspersons of Chelsea, does hereby recognize the outstanding efforts displayed by Officer Michael Morabito during his stellar career as a model Chelsea Police Officer, and be it further 
Resolved,
that the Chelsea City Council, on behalf of City Manager Jay Ash and the residents and businesspersons of Chelsea, does hereby extend the City’s sincerest gratitude and congratulations to Officer Michael Morabito on the occasion of his retirement for his dedication to the highest standards of policing and unyielding commitment to excellence, all while protecting the public for over five decades as a sworn and auxiliary police officer, and, ultimately, promoting a safe and secure community that will be forever grateful for his service. 

Public speaking:

The public speaking portion of the meeting opened at 7:07 P.M.
The following came forward to speak:

Brian Capistran President of Fire Fighters Local 937, spoke about the contract with the city and the arbitration award.

Chelsea Police Officer Felix Rivera, Chelsea Police Department, spoke about the contract with the city.

Officer Paul McCarthy Vice President Police Union, spoke about the contract with the city.

Robert Haumann, Chelsea Police Department, spoke about the city contract proposal.
The public speaking portion closed at 7:24 P.M.
The minutes of the City Council meeting, dated February 11, 2013 were approved at the request of Councillor Barton under suspension.

Communications from City Manager:

The following communication was received late from City Manager Jay Ash. There were no objections to the late communication. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to accept and file was adopted under suspension.

Councillor Dan Cortell, President

Chelsea City Council

500 Broadway

Chelsea, MA 02150

RE:   44 Gerrish LLC Tax Increment Exemption Agreement

Dear Councillor Cortell:

On November 19th, 2012, the Council took a major step in helping to complete the redevelopment of the Box District neighborhood by approving a Tax Increment Exemption Agreement between the City of Chelsea and 44 Gerrish LLC, the sponsor of the next residential development in the Box District. The Council passed the Tax Increment Exemption Agreement as an expression of its on-going support of the City’s plan to increase residential growth, expand diversity of housing stock, support economic development, and promote neighborhood stabilization. 

At the time of your action the 46 units to be built were to be all market rate units. This letter is meant to inform you of a change in that plan. Five of the 46 units will now be set aside as affordable, reducing their rents by approximately $200 per month per unit. This is a requirement of the entity financing the project, which is Mass Housing Partnership. Thus, rents on the five studio and one bedroom units being set aside will be discounted as a way of providing for people in the workforce who may be in entry level jobs.

This does not change the design of the building or site and was done at the request of the developer to facilitate financing of the project. It does, however, change the number of units subject to our tax relief program, as now only 41 units will be eligible for tax relief.

I believe this change is modest and will not have an impact on the nature of the project as it was approved, and it will actually add a small amount of tax revenue to the City with the smaller number of units receiving tax relief. I do, however, want as always to keep you in formed of these issues as staff and developers work to put together complicated projects in what is a better, but still difficult economic environment.

Parties overseeing the State tax relief process do not believe this is a material change in the application which would require your action. I will assume you agree if no action is taken by April 1st requesting a revisiting of this project.

I thank the Council for its continuing support of the City’s economic and neighborhood revitalization goals.

Sincerely

Jay Ash

City Manager    
Communications and petitions to the Council:

A copy of a communication was received from Deborah A. Clayman City Clerk/Parking Clerk on the actions taken at the January 22, 2013 meeting. Councillor Hatleberg moved to accept the agenda items by roll call. The roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Recupero, Robinson, Cortell, Cunningham, Hatleberg, Perlatonda, Frank, Cataldo, Barton, Murphy, and Brown.

A late communication was received from Department of Labor Relations addressed to Jay Ash, Cheryl Watson, Clerk of the City Council and Brian Capistran with regards to the Contract with the Fire Department. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to accept and file the later communication was adopted under suspension.

Second Readings:

The following order was introduced by Councillor Robinson and read for the second time. A motion from Councillor Robinson to adopt by roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Recupero, Robinson, Cortell, Cunningham, Hatleberg, Perlatonda, 

Frank, Cataldo, Barton, Murphy, and Brown.

ORDERED,
that in accordance with M.G.L. Ch. 44, Section 64, budget management procedures, whereby costs incurred in FY’12 was not paid and are owed to the vendor, and to meet this obligation funds are required from the current year FY’13 budget, that Council authorizes the expenditure of $111.72 from the Procurement Department expenditure line to satisfy the unpaid balance from the prior year.

The following order was introduced by Councillor Robinson and read for the second time. A motion from Councillor Robinson to adopt by roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Recupero, Robinson, Cortell, Cunningham, Hatleberg, Perlatonda, Frank, Cataldo, Barton, Murphy, and Brown.

ORDERED,
that in accordance with the M.G.L. Ch. 44, Section 64, budget management procedures, whereby costs incurred in FY’12 was not paid and are owed to the vendor, and to meet this obligation funds are required from the current year FY’13 budget, that Council authorizes the expenditure of $104.00 from the Veteran’s Service Department expenditure line to satisfy the unpaid balance from the prior year.

Unfinished Business:

The following order was removed from the table at the request of Councillor Robinson, under suspension. The maker of the order Councillor Robinson moved to adopt by roll call. The roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Recupero, Robinson, Cortell, Cunningham, Hatleberg, Perlatonda, Frank, Cataldo, Barton, Murphy, and Brown. 
WHEREAS,   It is the express purpose of municipal zoning to promote health, safety, and general welfare of the inhabitants of the City of Chelsea, and

WHEREAS,   A specific objective of the City of Chelsea’s Zoning Ordinance states the need to encourage the most appropriate use of land throughout the City of Chelsea,

WHEREAS,   The City of Chelsea Planning Board has recommended after a public hearing, the adoption of the amendment to revise the City of Chelsea Zoning Ordinance to revise the Table of Principal Use Regulations to comply with the new Massachusetts Medical Marijuana Act;

WHEREAS,   the Chelsea City Council, after due notice, public hearing, and deliberation finds;

1) That the amendment to the traffic of Principal Use Regulations advances legitimate aspects of public interest;

2) That it further promotes the health, safety and general welfare of the inhabitants of the City of Chelsea, and

3) That it encourages the most appropriate use of land throughout the City of Chelsea;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ADOPTED;

That the following proposed changes to the City of Chelsea Code of Ordinances Chapter 34-the Chelsea Zoning Ordinance be enacted;

I. Amend Chapter 34-Article IX-Section 34-241, Definitions, as follows;

Add after the term “medical center” the following

Medical Marijuana Treatment Center shall mean a not-for-profit entity, as defined by Massachusetts law only, registered under the law, that acquires, cultivates, possesses, processes (including development of related products such as food, tinctures, aerosols, oils, or ointments), transfers, transports, sells, distributes, dispenses or administers marijuana, products containing marijuana, related supplies, or educational materials to qualifying patients or their personal   caregivers. It shall further mean noly those treatment centers registered with the Commonwealth’s Department of Public Health.

II                Amend Section 34-300, Table of Principal Use Regulations, as follows:

Insert the following into table of uses after medical centers:

Current Zoning: R1-N, R2-N, R3-N, BR2-N, BH-N, B-N, SC-SP, W-N, I-N, L1-N, L12-N, NHR-N, NHC-N.

II. Amend Section 34-215(a) to add a new sub-section (3) as follows:

(3)   Construction or expansion of a Medical Marijuana Treatment Center or Dispensary

 New Business:

The following Resolve was introduced by Councillor Hatleberg, Cortell, Brown, Cunningham, Robinson, and Barton.. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to adopt by roll call passed 6-5-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Robinson, Cortell, Cunningham, Hatleberg, Barton, and Brown. Voting no were Councilors Recupero, Perlatonda, Frank, Cataldo, and Murphy.

WHEREAS,   the Chelsea City Council held a subcommittee on conference regarding the decision to appropriate funding based on the February 1, 2013 arbitrator’s award regarding collective bargaining agreement between the City of Chelsea and the Chelsea Fire Fighters Union, Local 937.

WHEREAS,   the City Council desires to have a collective bargaining agreement more favorable to the taxpayers and residents of the city of Chelsea;

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED, that the City Council wishes to have the Union’s representatives and the City Manager meet to negotiate a collective bargaining agreement more favorable than the arbitrator’s decision.

 The meeting adjourned at 7:45 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Paul G. Casino

Clerk of the Chelsea City Council

